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administrative council


ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL MEETING
 Monday, May 16, 2012
Academic Council Room, GRH 4th Floor 

11:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

AGENDA:
1. Approval of Minutes from April 2, 2012

2. President’s Report

3. Human Resources Report: Eloise McGaw, Asst. VP & Director of HR & Equal Opp.  

4. Budget Advisory Committee Update: Tim Peltason, Chair of BAC and Professor of English 

5. 2012-2013 Administrative Council Slate vote: Anne Manning, Nominating Committee  

6. Admissions Update: Jennifer Desjarlais, Dean of Admission & Financial Aid 

7.  Presentation from the Partnership on Diversity and Inclusion @ Wellesley College: Robbin Chapman, Associate Provost and Academic Director of Diversity and Inclusion, Victor Kazanjian, Dean of Intercultural Education and Religious and Spiritual Life, and Carolyn Slaboden, Associate Director of Human Resources and Director of Employment, Diversity and Inclusion 

8. A Place to Flourish: Transforming the Wellesley College Culture: An Association of American Colleges and Universities Grant Funded Project presented by: Lee Cuba, Professor of Sociology, Michelle Lepore, Associate Dean of Students, and Annick Mansfield, Research Analyst and Acting Director of Institutional Research 

Q&A

Open Mic/Announcements

1) The meeting was convened at 11:00 a.m. by President Bottomly. The minutes of the April 2, 2012 meeting were approved as distributed.

2) President’s Report 

At the last Administrative Council meeting of the semester, President Bottomly thanked everyone for another excellent year. She expressed appreciation for the work we do—day in and day out—both during the busy times of the year, especially with Commencement, Reunion, and all of the other end-of-the-year activities, and also during the quieter times of the year. Everyone contributes to the success of the College in so many ways. She is grateful for everything that staff does for Wellesley to hold the College together and to make it the great place that it is.

Before inviting Eloise McGaw to come speak at the podium, President Bottomly took the opportunity to recognize Eloise for all that she has done for the HR department and for Wellesley. After doing so much to advance the work culture at Wellesley by helping to create programs and implement policies that have benefited everyone, Eloise will be retiring at the end of June after 14 years at Wellesley. So much of her work during this time has been about collaboration and teamwork and about supporting an environment where administrative professionals can learn and grow. Wellesley is a better place because of Eloise. On behalf of everyone, President Bottomly wished Eloise all the best. Eloise will certainly be missed here at Wellesley.
Finally, President Bottomly hopes that everyone has a wonderful summer. She looked forward to seeing everyone at lunch later that day at the President’s House. 
3) Human Resources Report: Eloise McGaw, Asst. VP & Director of HR & Equal Opp.  

Eloise first spoke about the annual salary increase program, which was announced following the trustee meeting in April where the budget was approved. The administrative staff salary pool is a merit pool of 1.5% plus an additional 1% allocated for the bonus program. All the information regarding the Salary Increase program for this year is on the HR website – it includes copies of the guidelines, which have been sent to department heads on salary recommendations as well as bonus recommendations and more. HR’s goal is to make policies as transparent as possible and the program easily understandable. If anyone wants more clarity or has questions, please call Eloise or any HR staff member.     
In the College’s second year of Healthy You, the College has seen great participation across the campus. Those enrolled in the College’s health plan and their spouses have until May 31st to complete the confidential on-line HQ and receive the $100 VISA gift card, reloaded with an additional $100 for spouses who participate. Everyone who participated last year may participate again this year.
Everyone, regardless of whether you are enrolled in the College’s health plan, may participate in the Share Your Story promotion. This is an opportunity for you to share how you are working toward or maintaining good health. By responding either in writing, or doing a brief video you will receive a $25 VISA gift card. The deadline is August 30th.

Additionally, all Healthy You programs on campus are open to everyone.  If you send in your Healthy You passport by June 29th, you will be included in the raffle for the iPad2. The passport should reflect that you participated in 3 or more of the programs on campus this year. 

Visit the Healthy You web site and view all the video testimonials of your peers on campus - as well as those of the participating Boston Consortium Schools. The link is on the Benefits and HR web pages.

There are two upcoming retirement presentations by TIAA in June. One focuses on Asset Allocations - the most important decision you make in your retirement planning strategy. It will be on June 4th at 12:30 in the Library Lecture Room. The second program introduces the new TIAA website with some terrific modeling tools. TIAA will provide the lunch and it will be in Founders room 120 on June 13th at 12:30. No matter where you are in the stages of planning retirement, everyone is encouraged to attend these sessions.

Eloise briefly mentioned Wellesley’s emerging leadership development program, which received over 40 nominations this year. Announcement of the selections will be announced in two weeks. She thanked everyone for their support and enthusiasm for the program. 
Lastly, this has been another amazingly active year with many new employees joining the Wellesley community. Eloise took a moment to recognize those who are new to the community and were present at the meeting.  Since July 1, 2011, Wellesley has hired 61 administrative employees, and 32 have joined the community since the last introduction at Administrative Council.   

Eloise then ended with expressing her gratitude to everyone for listening to and laughing with her during her monthly announcements at Administrative Council. For Eloise, it has been a pleasure and a privilege to serve the Wellesley College community these 14 years. She is very grateful for everyone’s support while working together to create a human resources office that is responsive to the needs of the College and the community. She had the best HR leadership job because of the quality of this community and the values that this community endeavors to live and share in the workplace. She has learned a great deal from every person who has crossed her path, and she has appreciated receiving positive feedback, creative ideas, and even complaints and criticisms. 
There is a strong HR team in place, to be co-led by Carolyn Slaboden and Kathy Stewart. Eloise is confident that the College will be well supported by them and the other members of the HR team. Her parting advice for everyone is to find time this summer to relax, breathe deeply, and enjoy yourselves. For those who are on campus, she recommends taking a walk and having lunch with someone you would like to get to know, because she wish she had done more of that while she was here. For one last time, she thanked the Wellesley College community. 
4) Budget Advisory Committee Update: Tim Peltason, Chair of BAC and Professor of English
Tim Peltason provided an overview of the Budget Advisory Committee (BAC), which is a multi-constituency group of Academic Council, consisting of Andy Shennan and Mary Pat Navins from the Provost’s Office, Andy Evans and Donna Ng from the Office of the Vice President for Finance, three administrative staff members, five faculty members, and four students. It is the only place where that large of a group of people, whose everyday jobs do not focus on the finances of the College, have a chance to hear first about and respond vigorously to information from the chief decision makers of the College about the institution’s financial plans and priorities. Acting as a collaborative enterprise, they discuss together the ways in which the College can best and most responsibly move forward while exercising principles of good stewardship, upholding our mission, and ensuring that our mission is supported and reflected in the institution’s financial priorities. 

The BAC meets 12 times a year on a variety of topics. For money coming in, they may discuss setting comprehensive fee for what next year’s tuition will be, the possibilities for fundraising, and any other sources of revenue. For expenditures, they may discuss salaries for faculty and administrative staff or major projects that the College needs to engage in. Throughout the year, they talk about responsible financial planning and updated budget projections that look ahead several years, and they ensure that the College is making decisions that set us up to continue to be an excellent, well-managed institution. What drives decisions at every level in the BAC is the absolute importance of the excellence of the education and varied ways of support that Wellesley offers to students. To that end, they keep in mind the institution’s core principles of continuing need-blind admissions, attracting and retaining the best staff and faculty, and upholding strategic priorities (e.g. deferred maintenance projects, need to put aside more money every year in the budget for deferred maintenance).

Looking ahead five years from now, the BAC sees a need to continue to be careful about how we spend, how much we spend, what we spend on, and always making sure that our priorities are the appropriate ones. At the same time, the committee also has every reason to suppose that the institution will be able to continue successfully as it had before. Wellesley has done a very good job of being careful about how money is spent if Wellesley wants to stay healthy in the future. Seeking to enhance revenues, Wellesley has a few projects underway. First, we continue to rely on and be in contact with our generous alumnae. Second, the Resources Office has an exciting new initiative to make better contact than we have in past with parents of current students. If you have other revenue generating ideas, ideas about the way in which the BAC should go about them, or items you want to make sure the committee talks about, please contact a member of the BAC. The committee very much wants to hear from you.

5) 2012-2013 Administrative Council Slate vote: Anne Manning, Nominating Committee  
Anne Manning moved to approve the 2012-2013 full slate of the Administrative Council, and the slate was approved. Afterwards, she thanked everyone who has served or will be serving on the Administrative Council. 

6) Admissions Update: Jennifer Desjarlais, Dean of Admission & Financial Aid
Jennifer Desjarlais briefly shared highlights from the most recent admissions cycle. April showers welcomed the class of 2016. Although the rain fell hardest on the first two days of Spring Open Campus, it did not dampen anyone’s spirits. 

With another strong admissions cycle, Wellesley received more than 4500 applications this year, which is a 3% increase from last year. The class was a very diverse pool by all definitions in terms of talent, experience, socioeconomic status, interest in academic majors, and more. Only 29% of applicants were accepted to Wellesley. Although this figure is great when it comes to selectivity, it is hard to say no to so many talented young women. 

Admissions had planned to enroll a slightly larger class this year, targeting somewhere between 580 and 585 students. This year, Wellesley has had a very strong yield and slightly exceeded its goal by enrolling 600 students. Over the next couple of months, Wellesley will experience something called summer melt whereby 15-20 students will request to defer their entrance for a year. Admissions plans to re-evaluate the status of the class at the end of the month and keep the waitlist open until the end of June.

More on this year’s class:

· 60% come from public schools; 36% come from independent schools; 4% come from parochial schools; and a handful of students are homeschooled.

· For schools that report rank, an overwhelming majority of students are in the top 20% of their graduating class.

· Average SAT score of 694 for critical reading; 688 for math; 701 for writing.

· Students hail from 39 states and represent 49 nations of citizenship, from Albania to Uzbekistan.

· 43% are African American, Latina, Asian, and Native American (ALANA) students; 12% are international citizens.
There is a great deal of diversity of experiences in this group. Wellesley continues to have an increasingly strong yield among students who have the best admission ratings in a very competitive environment. Undoubtedly, our ability to admit students regardless of their ability to pay contributes to this. To fully fund students to the extent of their need means that we have removed one obstacle when students are considering Wellesley as a place for them. Jennifer went on to share one student’s perspective on Wellesley and her excitement about joining this community:

I think Wellesley would be a wonderful place to study. One of my favorite topics: theoretical mathematics. Right now in my school that’s two-thirds female, my linear algebra and physics classes are two-thirds male. I’m tired of feeling vaguely out of place in a difficult math or science class - the boys dominating discussions while the girls sit timidly at the back of the room. My excitement to study math at Wellesley extends beyond the gender ratio, though. 
When I visited the campus, I took a brief wander through the Science Center until I found an open door whose plaque promised that a math professor resided within. When I knocked, a friendly voice called out, “Hello! Come on in.” Escher prints adorned the walls and math textbooks littered the tables. Professor Shuchat, as he introduced himself, was positively eager to take time off of grading to talk to me about the math classes that Wellesley offers, the MIT cross-registration program, the way he teaches proof writing, and even a little bit more about his own research interests. Everything he said made it clear that he loved mathematics every bit as much as he loved teaching it at Wellesley. I walked out of his office ready to sign up for his class next semester right then and there. 
More generally, I want to go to a school where everyone loves to learn and think, and I want to live the next four years of my life with people who are excited by the work they’re doing and can’t wait to get all the people around them excited about it, too. I’ve spoken to some of Wellesley’s alumnae, faculty, and current students and all of them fit this description perfectly. I heard from one woman about the amazing class she took that combined phonetics, acting, and French. Another told me about her research project that took her all the way to Bolivia. A third couldn’t stop smiling as she recalled her art history class. I could see that Wellesley really does prepare women to be leaders. On top of all that with the generous financial aid given to students, I know that my financial situation won’t keep me from these aspirations. 
I like the campus. I’m happy with the location. I appreciate the small classes. But the most important thing to me is that I go to school where the excitement for learning is so strong that it’s almost palpable. Wellesley has that buzz in its air.

Jennifer thanked everyone for creating the buzz for the students who visited and for the buzz that they receive online. It has been another great year, as it takes a full community to enroll a class.

7) Partnership on Diversity and Inclusion @ Wellesley College: Robbin Chapman, Associate Provost and Academic Director of Diversity and Inclusion, Victor Kazanjian, Dean of Intercultural Education and Religious and Spiritual Life, and Carolyn Slaboden, Associate Director of Human Resources and Director of Employment, Diversity and Inclusion
Robbin Chapman, Victor Kazanjian, and Carolyn Slaboden were very excited to talk about their work as a team to grow diversity and inclusion initiatives on campus. A great deal of good work has already been going on here at Wellesley for decades, and they want to make sure that this good work is acknowledged, valued, and appreciated. There is a compelling interest for Wellesley to improve the climate on campus, make sure that we all have the capacity to interact with different kinds of people and in different kinds of circumstances, and have resources available to us when we need or want them. Such activities and initiatives move the College forward, advance its academic mission, and promote operational excellence.

Their first undertaking involved creating a mission statement that serves as the foundation for the rest of their work:

We are a cross-constituency team providing strategic leadership for Wellesley College in areas of diversity, inclusion and equity, through partnerships and community engagement. Our work advances the College's mission of providing an excellent liberal arts education by strengthening and sustaining a campus culture that reflects different ways of thinking, living, working and learning, and cultivates the capacity for Wellesley college citizens to act to build a strong and vibrant educational community.

From this, there are two key points to note. First, partnership is the operative word here. Kim introduced them as a partnership and they work in partnership with one another, but they cannot be successful in their efforts unless they partner with all staff. For that reason, they have been going around talking to various groups on campus about the importance of that partnership. Second, capacity building is also key. As a learning institution, it is important to think about continuous improvement and learning. You will hear from them later about opportunities to learn and grow in this area.

Employing intentional critical self-examination is an integral part of their partnership model. To provide an overview, they start with thinking about what structures they need to have in place both within their team and in the way that they partner with others across campus. Through all kinds of activities, focus groups, and roundtable conversations, they begin to see emerging themes and best practices. They then develop and implement intentional systems to assess the team and its processes. At some point, they converge on a list of best practices for whatever it is they are trying to achieve. 

Values that they hope will infuse their work include partnership, leadership, inquisitiveness, synergy, and accountability. Their work will also focus on four core areas:

1. Access and Equity - Positioning Wellesley to be exemplary and innovative in all areas of recruitment, hiring and retention of diverse staff and community.
2. Institutional Approaches to Advancing Diversity and Inclusion – Asking how are we learning together and how we are deepening our knowledge of these issues in curricular and co-curricular settings.

3. Campus Climate – Exploring what it is like to be here - to live, work, learn, and teach here - and seeking perspectives on how to improve our environment so that people feel the sense of not only welcome but also inclusion. 
4. Community Learning and Development – Expanding our toolbox of doing our work by equipping community members with tools for citizenship with a diverse and inclusive community.
In assessing campus climate, they will be initiating focus groups for staff soon. They already have some data from faculty and student life on this, but they have yet to be able to gather a group of staff. You will hear from them during the summer and the fall about when focus groups are happening so that you can add your input on the campus climate.

For now, please save the date of October 15 and 16 for a community-wide event open to everyone. More information about the event is forthcoming. They welcome any feedback on anything discussed during the presentation or in general. 

8) A Place to Flourish: Transforming the Wellesley College Culture: An Association of American Colleges and Universities Grant Funded Project presented by: Lee Cuba, Professor of Sociology, Michelle Lepore, Associate Dean of Students, and Annick Mansfield, Research Analyst and Acting Director of Institutional Research
Lee Cuba, Michelle Lepore, and Annick Mansfield talked about their study, funded by the Association of American Colleges and Universities, to better understand student academic engagement. It is generally believed that students involved in civic engagement while in school who have strong psychosocial well-being and staying active will have high levels of engaged learning and academic success as well as transformational experiences on campus. At Wellesley, they have gathered that 1.) high priority is placed on academic engagement; 2.) the campus values community service and civic engagement; and 3.) in terms of well-being, Wellesley harbors a culture of stress on campus. One major overarching goal of this project is to foster an environment that promotes students’ holistic development inside and outside of the classroom so that they are engaged learners and are successful academically.

From the data collected over the years, a large number of incoming students reported that they felt overwhelmed with what they had to do in high school. At the same time, they also felt as if they found a balance between what they had to do for schoolwork and what they did outside of school. Currently, the number one source of stress for students on campus is course workload. Although the majority indicated that they felt overwhelmed, a fair number of students also indicated that they were taking care of themselves. It was encouraging to find that a good number of students reframed setbacks as learning opportunities and that pulling all-nighters has yet to become a widespread practice. Compared to a reference group of women at other colleges, stress is much higher at Wellesley, as is participation in extracurricular activities. Additionally, if a student reported at any point that they had difficulty managing time or stress, she is less likely to have developed effective study skills, get enough sleep, and keep on top of their commitments and deadlines.

They also learned that Wellesley students on average exercised less than women at other peer institutions. Although many students expressed wanting to exercise more, they also said that the main impediment to exercising was lack of time, leading back to the time management issue. Interestingly, from the enrolled student survey last spring, exercise seemed to be beneficial up to a point. Students who exercised moderately felt less overwhelmed than those who exercised a little or not at all and those who exercised a lot.

Similarly, the number of Wellesley students who volunteered was lower compared to the number of female students at other institutions who volunteered. Wellesley students, however, said that they would volunteer if they had more time. Those who volunteered throughout their four years at Wellesley were more likely to endorse social responsibility goals (e.g. helping others, interacting with people from diverse backgrounds) than personal responsibility goals (e.g. making more money, raising a family). In comparison to those students who never volunteered, students who volunteered all four years reported discussing course content outside of class more often, finding peers with whom to discuss intellectual issues more often, knowing faculty better, having more faculty they could ask to write recommendations, and have more effective study skills and better time management. 

They plan to continue collecting and analyzing data and to launch projects, so this is only a snapshot of the research done thus far. They look forward to presenting again in a year or two to report on how successful the project has been. 

Announcements:

Information for hiring students for the summer and for the next academic year is available. A one-page overview was distributed at the meeting. If you have questions, please contact Laura Till.

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 noon.

Respectfully submitted,
Anita Yip
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